Marton Parish Council

Clerk: Catherine Clowes

14 Downesway

Alderley Edge

SK9 7XB

Email: marton.clerk@gmail.com
Village Meeting to discuss Capesthorne Estate’s 

development proposals for Marton, held at 7.30pm on 

Monday 15th July 2013 at the Village School, Marton

MINUTES
Present: Mr J Rylands (JR), Mrs L Nixon (LN), Mr D Schwendener (DS), Mr B Nolan (BN), Mrs W Basnett (WB), Mr D McGowan (DM), Mrs C Clowes (Clerk), Cllr Lesley Smetham (LS)
Mr C Henretty of Fisher German representing the Capesthorne Estate and Ms K Davis of Fisher German.
Villagers present: 74
1. Welcome: Mr J Rylands welcomed the people to the meeting. 13/56
2. Outline and Background: 13/57
Mr J Rylands gave a summary outline of the views already submitted to Cheshire East regarding the Local Plan after consultation with the village residents.  These are essentially that Marton should stay green and any development should only be allowed on brown field sites.  So far this seems to have been adhered to in the main Local Plan proposals, the next stage of which is expected to take place in the Autumn.

He advised that Marton Parish Council had first sight of Capesthorne’s proposals 4 weeks earlier and a number of views and concerns were raised by Councillors including:

· Sewage Works – it is believed that this is already working to capacity

· Infrastructure – this is already overloaded with traffic, there is no public transport in Marton and there is no shop apart from a small deli.

· Oak View – here residents will be particularly affected and the majority are elderly and may find it difficult to argue their case.
· School – Sue Furness of Marton School Governors felt that the school would benefit from extra pupils and extra parking.

· David Rutley, MP – is of the view that development in Cheshire East should be focused on the existing town centres as much as possible.
3. Capesthorne Proposals 13/58
Mr Henretty outlined Capesthorne’s proposals as set out in the previously circulated document.
He advised that the Capesthorne Estate submitted suggested development sites of Marton and Siddington to Cheshire East under the Strategic Housing Land Allocation Assessment (SHLAA) 4 years ago.  Historically the Caspesthorn Estate did get permission to build 18 houses within the centre of Marton but this amount was not built at the time and the planning permission expired.  They tried again for permission in 1989 but they were refused at appeal.  Capesthorne need to raise £3.7 million for the upkeep of Capesthorne Hall and to develop within it’s own grounds would not be sustainable, it must be within a village with existing facilities.  Capesthorne provides substantial economic benefit to the community with people attending corporate events using local facilities such as B and B’s and Pubs.  Mr Henretty advised that Capesthorne are prepared to enter into an Agreement 106 which would mean that any money made from the development would have to be spent on the upkeep of the Hall and could not be spent elsewhere.
Mr Henretty advised that Capesthorne believe Marton could sustain such a project and that the development would provide 4 clear benefits for Marton:

· Village Green

· Car Park for school and village 

· Affordable Housing – 4 or 5
· Market Housing – 19
Kaye Davis that a meeting had been held with Cheshire East Council to discuss the proposals and they had been advised that Cheshire East need to provide 2,500 houses across rural areas and are currently looking for smaller sites to develop.  Therefore Capesthorne are aiming to get an allocation in Marton incorporated into the Local Plan rather than submitting a planning application at present.  This would mean that development in Marton would not take place until 1-2 years time.  Cheshire East are also of the mind that as part of their housing needs 20-25 houses will need to be built in Marton.  She advised that the school have approached Capesthorne advising that they desperately need more parking and this would be provided in the proposals.
Capesthorne want to work with the community and very much want the views and comments of the village to help them formulate their plans.  However when asked by Mr Rylands whether if all the village residents were against the proposals they would withdraw their proposals, Ms Davis advised that they would think about what opinions were received but at the end of the day Capesthorne have a financial need and Cheshire East are planning development in Marton anyway so they would reserve the right to carry on with their plan.
4. Views of Marton Residents 13/59
The following views were raised by villagers attending the meeting:
· The school should not have any say in development in the village

· Houses that are to be priced at £350,000-£400,000 will not be affordable for young adults who have grown up in Marton and want to stay there.  It was pointed out that this is what the 4-5 affordable houses will be for.  These will be social rentable housing and there will also be the option of shared equity housing.

· The 24/5 car parking spaces will not do anything to help with the school parking problem and as it is likely that most of the residents in the proposed new housing will have at least 2 cars, these spaces will all be used by them.

· Potentially the school has space for 50 parking spaces within it’s grounds and has a plan to convert the playground into a car park and provide a new recreational all purpose leisure space.  The problem with this is that they have not got the funding for this at the moment. A slightly different plan previously discussed would have required  access via Capesthorne land which was refused.
· There will be increased noise pollution in the village due to the increase in traffic etc

· The land proposed for use as a car park is in the centre of the village and is considerably higher than the surrounding land thus creating an eyesore.
· 106 agreement – in other developments this is usually used to ensure that any money raised from the development is ploughed back into the community to help with the development and maintenance of infrastructure etc. In this agreement all the money will go back to Capesthorne.

· Why can’t the development be done within the grounds of Capesthorne Hall which would not affect Marton?

· Is the proposed development sustainable? No because there is no public transport in Marton and no suitable shop.  Furthermore there is no mains gas and the broadband supply is already inadequate.  The sewage works is unlikely to cope.  Mr Henretty suggested it could be extended.  The villagers do not want this.

· Have any official surveys been carried out on the land yet and was anybody from Highways present at the meeting with Cheshire East Council? No all highway and topographical surveys would be carried out at a later stage and nobody from Highways was present.
· Cheshire Peaks and Plains have not been consulted yet and they own some of the property on Oak View which will be badly affected.  Instead of having a view of fields they will be overlooked by new propoerties.  Mr Henretty suggested that the village green could be placed on that side of the development instead of the proposed positioning.

· Will Capesthorne be in control of the development or would this be in the hands of a developer?  Capesthorne would sell the land to a developer but would make sure that strict plans were in place that must be adhered to.
· The field that has been chosen for the development will affect more people in Marton than any other area of land that could have been used and there are other sites available in Marton.

· The 106 agreement would not really be enforceable because if Capesthorne have any other money saved for work on the hall this would be freed up to be spent elsewhere by the money gained from the development.

· Would it not be better for the estate to sell off some of it’s other land? No because the estate would then become unsustainable due to lack of income.

· Traffic on School Lane and parked traffic would increase and access in and out of the car park would cause chaos.

· Have Cheshire East Council actually said that whatever happens 25 new houses will be built in Marton? No but this was mentioned as an option at a high level meeting.
· The area of open space proposed in the plan is not big enough for children to even kick a football in.  The proposed development would be tightly packed offering nowhere for children to realistically play and this could cause problems with anti social behaviour as they grow up.  Would it not be better to use the field to develop a play area, open space and community garden for the whole community to benefit from making the village a healthier place to live? This would be a long term plan because funding for such a project would need to be raised.

· When a show of hands was taken non of the residents present at the meeting were in favour of the Capesthorne proposals.

5. Thanks and Close 13/60
Mr Rylands thanked everyone for attending the meeting and the meeting closed at 8.30pm.
